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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

October 22, 2007
PUBLIC HEARING 338
THOSE PRESENT:
Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Judy Cherry


Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Gary Smith




Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar



Mr. James Hutchison




Mr. Terry Deputy

Representative Greg Lavelle



Mrs. Lee Porter

Mr. Fred Sears





Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

Mrs. Richelle Vible

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Rite Tech Resources, LLC:  Mr. Joseph J. Smith; V&S Delaware Galvanizing LLC:  Mr. Bob Messler, Mr. Werner Nichaus, Mr. Brian Miller and Emilie Ninan, Esquire with Ballard Sphar; Magellan Midstream Partners, L.P.:  Mr. Jeff Holman and Mr. Steve Squibb; Mr. Gary Patterson and Meaghan Brennan with OMB   

LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, October 22, 2007.

OLD BUSINESS:

Representative Lavelle made a motion that the minutes of the September 24, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Rite Tech Resources, LLC (“Rite Tech” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $25,000 and a loan in the amount of $100,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds for costs and expenses incurred as a result of opening its aerospace and aviation engineering consulting resource operations in Bridgeville, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Deputy presented the Project to the Council.    He stated that Rite Tech provides engineering solutions for clients in the aerospace, aviation, automotive and consumer products industries.  The company currently located in Orange, California, will open a similar facility on the East Coast.  He stated that the salaries are estimated to range between $45,000 and $135,000.
Mrs. Inamdar discussed the financial analysis of the company.  She stated that DEDO has confidence in Rite Tech’s ability to repay the debt.  She stated she had conducted a pro forma based on the revenue matrix provided.  She stated the pro formas are based on contracts that the company has secured.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that is a risky loan but fits into DEDO’s funding objectives.  She stated to mitigate risk, DEDO is going to require corporate and personal guarantees.

Mr. Lubin questioned the grant/loan and asked if the grant amount had been justified based on the nine employees.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that was true, and that Rite Tech would be initially hiring 9 employees and projected that it would expand to 29 employees.  She stated the company knows for sure it will be hiring nine.  Mrs. Vible asked about the timing aspect.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that the $100,000 loan will be disbursed at the loan closing.  Then once the company is operational for three months, and the nine employees are hired, the $25,000 grant will be disbursed. 

Mr. Smith, Vice President of the East coast Operations, stated that he has signed on two employees.  He stated Rite Tech will have at least 8 employees in the month of November.
Representative Lavelle stated that Mrs. Inamdar had stated this was a risky loan and he asked what this was based on.  He stated he did not see any industry comparisons.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that usually she does do industry comparisons but she did not find any comparable comparisons for this company; there are none available.  She stated that she used the word risky because this is a new operation in Delaware, DEDO is counting on pro formas and this is putting a lot of faith that the contracts are in line and are coming true.  She stated that the banks denied participating in this for the fact that it is risky.  Mr. Lubin stated that it was his impression that DEDO would be mitigating some of the risk with the collateral.  Mr. Sears asked if there would be one personal guaranty.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that there would be a personal guarantee from husband and wife.  She stated credit reports have been reviewed and have been found to be satisfactory.

Mr. Deputy stated that DEDO has targeted the aviation industry as a possible new economic cluster opportunity and Rite Tech will help to draw technical employees and focus to this industry.  He stated this Project will compliment DEDO’s efforts.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant and loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant and loan funds; (iv) the grant and loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000) and approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon personal guarantees from the Project owners in addition to a corporate guarantee, a security position satisfactory to DEDA and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including October 22, 2008.  Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.
V&S Delaware Galvanizing LLC (“V&S) or the “Applicant” – The Applicant, an Ohio limited liability company qualified to do business in the State of Delaware, is requesting the issuance of industrial revenue bonds in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $5,000,000, exclusive of original issue discount, if any; for its project located at Lot 5 (with entrance on Carroll Drive) and adjacent lot Tax Parcel #10-030.00-076, both located at River Road Industrial Park II in New Castle County, Delaware for which the proceeds of the revenue bonds to be issued in one or more series (the “Bonds”) will be applied to make a loan to the Applicant in order to finance a portion of the costs of financing (i)  the acquisition of one or more parcels of land totaling approx. 7.74 acres and the construction and equipping of a 45,000 square foot manufacturing facility for hot dip galvanizing of steel thereon, including certain site improvements (the “Project”); (ii) the costs of issuance of the Bonds, including the costs of any credit enhancement (the “Project”).  The Project is owned by the Applicant.

Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that DEDO has been working with V&S and New Castle County for about two years in efforts to locate this facility.  They have looked at various sites and have finally picked a site owned by Commonwealth Development.  He stated that Commonwealth has cleaned up this brown field site and this will be a good use for this site.  V&S has gone through the permitting process but still needs its coastal zone permit.
Mr. Smith stated that this is an industrial revenue bond and most of the bonds that The Delaware Economic Development Authority (the “Authority”) issues, do not come under the Authority’s volume cap. However, this one does because it is a manufacturing operation and will require volume cap to be utilized.  He stated the Applicant will be using a Letter of Credit – KeyBanc, Inc. located in Ohio.  Mr. Smith stated the Applicant has done another industrial revenue bond in Ohio with KeyBanc.  He stated that Ballard Sphar is acting as Bond Counsel.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that V&S is a strong company and has the ability to take on additional debt.  She stated it has a good cash to debt ratio.  She stated the financial analysis was based on twenty employees.

Mr. Smith stated that last year DEDO used seven emission credits in support of the Voigt & Schweitzer project.  This was done to allow V&S to operate its facility.
Mr. Bob Messler, Mr. Werner Nichaus and Mr. Brian Miller of V&S and Emilie Ninan, Esquire with Ballard Sphar came before the Council for this Project.  Brochures were passed out.  Mr. Sears asked how long V&S had been in business.  Mr. Nichaus stated that the company had been in business over 100 years.  Mr. Sears stated he was wondering then why V&S is just now realizing that they need this operation.  Mr. Miller stated it was because the demand is increasing.  He stated this is the only process which can protect steel from erosion for a long period of time.  Mr. Messler stated that V&S is doing the Tappan Zee Bridge and V&S was the only company that could do the job.  He stated V&S has four locations in that area.  There are 46 employees who work on a 2 l/2 shift schedule.  Mr. Messler stated he expects similar results at this operation.  V&S will be moving some material from Lebanon, PA to Delaware.  He stated customers are willing to use this facility for the convenience and service.  He stated this will actually help some of their customers.  There will be a trickle down effect.  He stated V&S will be brining in a couple of key employees.
Mr. Gilligan asked if the Delaware operation was contingent upon getting the BP parcel.  Mr. Messler stated it was and they feel confident that they will get that parcel.

Mrs. Vible stated that the acquisition is a minimal amount which is  not in proceeds.  Mr. Lubin asked if the site was cleaned.  Mr. Messler stated that it has asbestos landfill now and that V&S will cap it and use it for storage as they are allowed to do.  Mr. Messler stated it was the perfect property for this use.  It is fenced in.

Representative Lavelle asked about the volume cap.  It was explained that the State’s private activity bond volume cap under §103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, has been allocated among various state and local government issuers.  DEDA’s 2007 allocation is $64,057,500.  This Project will utilize $5,000,000 of that amount.

Mrs. Vible asked if this bond issue is approved and the deal changes for some reason and V&S is unable to get that particular piece of land, what would happen.  Would V&S come back to the Council?  Mr. Messler stated that V&S would just move its project an acre or two forward.  He stated there is still undeveloped land there and this will not affect this bond issue.  It was also stated that if that were the case, Bond Counsel would make the decision as to what needed to be done to meet the TEFRA requirement.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including October 22, 2008.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Magellan Terminals Holdings, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (“Magellan” or the “Applicant”);  The Applicant is requesting the issuance of industrial revenue bonds in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $67,500,000, exclusive of original issue discount, if any; for its project  located at 1050 Christina Avenue in Wilmington, Delaware, for which the proceeds of the revenue bonds to be issued in one or more series (the “Bonds”) will be used to finance (a) costs of a project consisting of (i) the construction of approximately eleven new tanks for storage of liquid products including related terminal infrastructure at the marine terminal at the Port of Wilmington; (ii) conversion of two existing tanks from heating oil to gasoline and ethanol; (iii) enhancement of an existing truck rack; and (iv) addition of a marine vapor combuster to an existing dock (the “Project”); (b) capitalized interest during the construction period; and (c) the costs of issuance of the Bonds, including the costs of any credit enhancement (the “Project”).  The Project will be owned by a qualified governmental entity and leased to the Applicant or an affiliate thereof.

Mr. Smith stated that the Magellan project is controversial in different ways. He stated it came to DEDO with certain issues that still have not been resolved but the Applicant  wanted to have the TEFRA notice and have it presented to the Council.

Mr. Smith stated that Magellan has 81 petroleum terminals.

Mr. Smith stated that the key for this Project to qualify for industrial revenue bond financing, is that it needs to have a government agency to be the beneficial owner.  Mr. Smith stated there are basically two scenarios. One is that DEDA would be the beneficial owner. DEDA would lease the site and sublease the site and lease the tanks back to Magellan and the tank rent would pay for the bonds.  The Trustee would pay the bond holders.  He stated a Letter of Credit would be offered by SunTrust.
The other scenario is what was proposed by Magellan which was that the Diamond State Port Corporation (the “Port”) would be the beneficial owner and DEDA would provide money to the Port and much like the first transaction, the Port would sublease the site and lease the tanks back to Magellan and the tank rent would pay the loan.
Mr. Smith stated that no definite decision has been made by the Port or by DEDA as to the beneficial owner of the facility.  He stated that it is DEDA’s recommendation that it doesn’t want to be the owner.  Therefore, if the Port decides that it wants to be the owner, then this transaction can occur.  Mr. Smith stated that these projects are done across the country.
Mr. Smith compared this situation of a beneficial owner, where the owner is located at the site of the operation, like Southwest Airlines with BWI Airport in Maryland.  BWI owns and operates it.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDA does not have any operations at the Port and does not have a knowledge base of what is going on at the Port.

Mrs. Vible asked what was the incentive for the Port to act as beneficial owner.  Mr. Smith stated the Port has not been approached.  He stated that there is a meeting today between Magellan and the Port.  He stated this Project would increase the shipping into the port.
Senator Cook asked why this Project would be before the Council today if there is not an  eligible beneficial owner.  Mr. Smith stated they are eligible to be here today – it is not required to have the beneficial owner in place to do the TEFRA portion.
Mr. Lubin asked if this Project affects the volume cap issue.  Mr. Smith stated there is no volume cap issue with this Project.  We are dealing with a structure issue.
Mrs. Vible asked what happens if Magellan doesn’t pay rent – who has to collect it?  Mr. Smith stated that if Magellan defaults on the rent, SunTrust, issuer of the Letter of Credit, would have to step up to pay the bondholders.
Mr. Battista stated that this situation was similar to the Delaware Technology Park operation where the University of Delaware was the ultimate beneficiary.  He stated the tax code puts restrictions on what you can and what you cannot do.  From the State’s standpoint, every safe guard would be put in the documents and the Sate would have the Letter of Credit for any contingencies or defaults.  Mrs. Vible stated that she understood that the bondholders’ recourse would be SunTrust and SunTrust’s recourse was to look to Magellan.
Mr. Battista stated that the exculpation clauses are there to protect the State.  Such as, if a tank blows up, DEDA will have protection in the documents and the recourse will be against Magellan, not the State.  Mr. Battista stated that other economic development agencies in other states do this and actually have it in their statute.  He stated that if DEDA should decide to do this, it could be put in the Code.

Mr. Battista stated that the reason Magellan is here today is to make the Council aware of what is anticipated.  He stated this is the only way this transaction can be done, through a government agency.  He stated that in most states, you would have the owner taking both roles, owner and bond issuer.  He stated you can’t have a private owner do this - it is not allowed.
Mr. Battista stated that the TEFRA hearing is being held today; if it is approved that DEDA issue the bonds with all other criteria being met, Magellan will still not be able to do anything unless the bond issuing officers’ are involved.  Mr. Battista stated that there are still a few questions he needs to have answered such as:  l) State procurement laws -  will the construction of the tanks be offered to Delaware contractors; 2) if you have a government owner as the beneficial owner, is there any control on how the Project is done; and 3) does the lease back portion of the Project implicate any provisions of the Surplus Property Disposition Act.  He wants the Council to be aware of how it may look to the public – there are questions out there and he feels we need to be aware that there may be more questions.
Mrs. Vible stated that regarding the State having control, that with control there comes some liability.  Mr. Battista stated that another option would be that the bond issuance gets approved, Magellan constructs the tanks and then as part of the documents, there is an agreement to enter into a lease, then a lease back.  Mr. Sears stated that then, it is ours and we are in charge of construction.  Mr. Sears stated that he has some past history on the Port property but he can’t remember them being under the bid laws.
Senator Cook stated that she believes we are putting the cart before the horse since the Port has not been approached.  Mr. Smith stated he believed the Port is aware of the situation but no decision has been made.  Senator Cook believes Magellan should go before the Port to see what kind of reception they get.
Mr. Messler stated that Magellan wasn’t trying to get ahead of one or the other; they just didn’t know at the time of the application that DEDA didn’t want to be the beneficial owner.  He stated Magellan is totally agnostic to who the owner is, they are just trying to get the ball started; not trying to bypass anyone.
Director Cherry reminded the Council that a couple of years ago DEDO was really handling the projects and then bringing the projects to the Council that were basically done.  She stated that now DEDO is trying to bring the project to the Council much sooner in the process.  She stated that this was DEDO’s understanding of what the Council wanted.  She stated DEDO was trying to meet the desires of the Council.
Mr. Lubin stated that the TEFRA hearing has been held, and if this body defers, then does that necessitate another TEFRA hearing.  Mr. Battista stated that DEDO would have to notice that this hearing is being continued.  
Mr. Homan stated that this Project will be done regardless of what happens at this meeting.  He stated that these projects are not typically high return, they are low return but with low risk.  He stated opportunities like this are very important to them.  They are looking at other projects in Delaware and this type of financing would make it easier to do that.  He stated the top management wants conduit funding but they also want everybody to be comfortable.
Senator Cook asked how many new employees would there be.  Mr. Messler stated there would be four new operators and one technician.  Senator Cook asked how they were doing with getting their permits.  Mr. Messler stated they have their air permit and are on target with the other permits.  Mr. Sears asked if they have done this kind of operation at other ports.  Mr. Messler stated the history is back when Katrina happened.  They have looked at other projects that are marginal and then they saw this opportunity and wanted to take it.  Mr. Messler stated that the major customers were Sears, Wawa is anchor customer and they are looking for another supplier.  

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Senator Cook made a motion that the Council defer action on this Project until the November meeting which would give the Applicant an opportunity to meet with the Port and get its feed back. Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote except for Mr. Sears who abstained from voting due to a possible conflict of interest.
Brownfields:  DEDA received a letter from Stephanie L. Hansen, Esq. from the law firm of Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP regarding proposed changes to DEDA’s Brownfield application.  Ms. Hansen is recommending that the Authority modify its application to eliminate or reduce the legal questions that it is currently requiring.

Since DEDA’s Brownfield funds are part of the Strategic Fund grant application, any changes would also impact the Strategic Fund directly.  The genesis of Ms. Hansen’s concern stemmed from a grant that was approved but never dispersed to Rodel a few years ago regarding environmental issues. Our previous Deputy Attorney General, Chip McDaniel, Esquire, incorporated certain changes into the application to avoid future situations and to further protect the Authority.  Mr. Smith stated that it is DEDO’s recommendation that no changes be made to any of the current applications or processes.  Mr. Smith stated that he did invite Ms. Hansen to come before the Council to discuss her concerns if she desired.
Representative Lavelle recommended that the Council agree to follow DEDO’s recommendations and that no changes will be made to the current applications or processes.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Presentations:  Patrick J. Foley, Jr., Ph.D., Innovation Ventures, LP - Delaware Innovation Fund and Ulrich Schmidt, Senior Manager – KPMG LLP gave brief presentations to the Council members and DEDO staff.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Judy Ann Cherry

      Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 26, 2007 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle, Delaware.

